SOUTH EASTERN ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION

Minutes of the 46th SEOA AGM held on Thursday13th June 2013 at 64, Spring Grove, Loughton, Essex
1
Present
Simon Greenwood
SAX

SEOA Chairman

John Duffield

CHIG

SEOA Secretary and Treasurer


Andrew Robinson
SLOW

John Hardy

LOK

Keith Marsden

HH

SEOA Training Officer

Jon Darley

GO
Alan Brett

CHIG
Scott Collier

British Orienteering Board Representative
Apologies for Absence



Janet Biggs

HAVOC 

Susan Marsden
HH

SEOA Membership Secretary

Neil Crickmore
SO

SEOA Competitions Officer
Andrew Evans

DFOK

Philip Gristwood
MV

SEOA Fixtures Secretary
2.
Minutes of 45th AGM held on 14th June 2012
It was agreed, nem con, that the minutes represented a true record of the meeting.
3.         Matters arising

There were no matters arising not covered elsewhere.
4.         Officers Reports
4.1
SEOA Chairman

The Chairman commented that apart from the staging of the British Orienteering Championships in the Region, this had been a year like many others and he offered his thanks to all officers of the committee. He commented that the Region was lucky to have such a dedicated group of officers in post.
4.2 SEOA Secretary

The Secretary had submitted a written report (See Appendix A)

The Chairman echoed the thanks of the Secretary by expressing his thanks to Dave Moore for his work in maintaining the SEOA web site and to Anne Power for her work in running the Colour Coded badge scheme and will write to them expressing the Committee’s appreciation.







Action; SG
With regard to the SEOA web site the Chairman stated that he is continuing his discussions with Sean Cronin and Dave Moore as to how to move forward in this area.

On the subject of Conference calls the Chairman commented that the SAXONS committee had used Skype and that it may be useful if it were necessary for the SEOA committee to meet more regularly.

SC commented that the use of conference calls required a high level of control from the Chairman and did not really work for items which required an open discussion.
4.3
 SEOA Treasurer

The Treasurer reported that the accounts have now been audited and have been approved by the auditor. The final accounts are attached as Appendix B. 
He brought to the Committee’s attention the planned slow draw down of the SEOA balance and that the accounts appeared to be in a healthy state.

With reference to the British Champs, the Treasurer commented that he felt that both Income and Expenditure would be down but as yet the final accounts are not available.

He also commented that he felt that, for major events such as the British Champs, which are the subject of a BOF Partnership agreement that British Orienteering should provide the Treasurer from amongst its professional staff as the role placed a high level of commitment on a volunteer.
The Treasurer thanked Nick Green (GO) our Honorary Auditor for auditing these accounts
The accounts were accepted nem con.
The Treasurer proposed that we should continue the current Banking Arrangements i.e. with Scottish Widows and HSBC.
The proposal was accepted nem con.
It was agreed to retain the Club Affiliation Fee at the 2010 level (£5)

The Treasurer’s proposals with regard to next year’s fees and levies were discussed. It was agreed that SEOA should continue to follow the approach taken by British Orienteering and have just two membership categories, seniors and juniors. The SEOA fees for these categories in 2014 will be £3 and £1 respectively. 
And that the SEOA levy on leviable events should remain at 50% of the British Orienteering levy, with levies totalling less than £10 being waived.
Leviable vents would normally be Level A and B events and South East League events.
The Treasurer’s proposals were accepted nem con.
4.4 
Junior Training Officer
The Training Officer had submitted a written report. (see Appendix C)
A discussion followed regarding the lack of juniors, particularly girls, within the Region and in particular the lack of juniors who were willing to travel to events outside their immediate area. 
There was concern expressed how this may affect the BOF Performance programme.

4.5 SEOA Membership Secretary

The Membership Secretary had submitted a written report. (See Appendix D). 

As predicted, with the changes to the membership structure implemented in 2013, it was impossible to compare the 2013 figures with the 2012 totals. However, as anticipated a number of ‘family units’ no longer included non-competing members and therefore the underlying figure was likely to be down.
4.6 SEOA Fixtures Secretary

The Fixtures Secretary had submitted a written summary (See Appendix E) of 2012/13 events.
4.7 SEOA Competitions Officer

The Competitions officer reported that a revised version of the SEOA Competitions rules had recently been loaded on the SEOA web site.
The Chairman commented that he felt there should be photographs of the major trophies in the SEOA Competitions rules.







Action; SG/NC
5.0 Changes to the SEOA constitution

No changes to the SEOA Constitution had been proposed.
6.0 Election of Officers

At this point the Secretary took the Chair.  
Simon Greenwood was proposed as Chairman;
This was agreed nem con.

At this point Simon Greenwood took the Chair.

Simon announced that the following officers were willing to continue; 
-     SEOA Secretary (John Duffield)


-     SEOA Treasurer (John Duffield)

· SEOA Fixtures secretary (Philip Gristwood)

· SEOA Competitions officer (Neil Crickmore)

· SEOA Membership secretary (Susan Marsden)

· SEOA Training Officer (Keith Marsden)

· SEOA Meetings Secretary (Keith Marsden)

This was agreed nem con.


It was noted that a number of officers were seeking volunteers to fill their positions and would stand down when replacements had been found.
7.0 Any other business.

There was no other business.
APPENDIX   A

Secretary’s Report for the Year to 31 December 2012
1) SE Badge Scheme

Anne Power (LOK) continues to run this scheme, and sends out a steady supply of badges, mainly to juniors.  Anne has also taken over responsibility for obtaining medals for the various SE individual championships.  We are indebted to Anne for her work for SEOA. 

2) Website/Event Information

We are also indebted to Dave Moore (SAXONS), who continues to efficiently run our web site, and also sends out a weekly list to subscribers, giving links to events in the immediate future.  If anyone wishes to sign on, they can do so via the SE website.
3) Conference Calls

We considered trying to run Committee meetings through Conference calls rather than face to face.  However, no-one was prepared to be a guinea pig, and the ideas deferred indefinitely. 
John Duffield

SEOA Secretary

APPENDIX B

SOUTH EASTERN ORIENTEERING ASSOCIATION

Treasurer’s Report for the year to 31 December 2012
1) Accounts

I attach a copy of the accounts, which have now been audited.  I propose that we accept these accounts.
2) Banking Arrangements

We have a current account with HSBC and a deposit account with Scottish Widows Bank. Our assets are covered by a full deposit guarantee.  

I propose that we continue our current banking arrangements.

3) Subscriptions

a) Individual

There has been considerable discussion in recent years about the level of individual subscriptions. I propose that SEOA individual subscriptions for 2014 will remain at £3 seniors and £1 juniors.  It remains to be seen whether we will be able to keep subscriptions at this level in the next few years.
b) Club

I propose that the Club Affiliation fee remain at £5 for 2014.

4) Levy

The BOF levy system changed for 2013, and we consequently changed the rate of SEOA levy.  The change was intended to produce the same income for SEOA, and that seems to have been achieved.  Accordingly, I propose that the SEOA levy be 50% of the BOF levy for all designated events in 2014.  Designated events are those chosen for the SE League, plus any other level A or level B events that have not been explicitly exempted.   

5) Auditor

I would like to thank Nick Green (MV), our Honorary Auditor, for his helpful comments when auditing these accounts, and for auditing them.  The auditor is appointed by the Committee, and there are no term limits, so Nick continues in office until either he tires of it or we tire of him.

6) Community Amateur Sports Club ("CASC")
As you will know, we have  changed our Constitution in successive years to enable us to register as a CASC.  Having done this, HMRC decreed that we were a governing, rather than an organising body, and could not become a CASC.  It was regrettable that their inefficiencies meant that  we wasted a lot of effort to on unnecessary changes. 

John Duffield  
Honorary Treasurer, SEOA

	BALANCE SHEET
	
	
	
	
	31 Dec 2012
	
	
	31 Dec 2011

	
	
	
	
	
	
	£
	
	
	£

	Fixed assets
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Premium bonds (note 1)
	
	
	
	100 
	
	
	100 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Current assets
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Outstanding levies (note 2)
	
	
	
	537 
	
	
	-  

	Ward Junior Home International prepayment
	
	
	-  
	
	
	400 

	Accrued interest
	
	
	
	
	137 
	
	
	130 

	Net cash
	
	
	
	
	
	10,020 
	
	
	10,686 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Total current assets
	
	
	
	
	10,694 
	
	
	11,216 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Creditors: amounts falling due within one year
	
	
	
	
	

	Subscriptions paid in advance (note 3)
	
	
	(897)
	
	
	(910)

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Net assets
	
	
	
	
	9,897 
	
	
	10,406 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	As represented by funds:
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Available for general purposes
	
	
	
	9,897 
	
	
	10,406 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	9,897 
	
	
	10,406 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


	INCOME & EXPENDITURE STATEMENT
	
	2012
	
	2011

	
	
	
	
	
	£
	£
	
	£
	£

	INCOME
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Subscriptions (note 4)
	
	
	
	
	2,670 
	
	
	60 

	Event levy
	
	
	
	
	
	1,883 
	
	
	1,046 

	Ward Junior Home International surplus (note 5)
	
	140 
	
	
	-  

	Net interest
	
	
	
	
	137 
	
	
	130 

	TOTAL INCOME
	
	
	
	
	4,830 
	
	
	1,236 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	EXPENDITURE
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Juniors:-
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	       Grants
	
	
	
	1,557 
	
	
	1,313 
	

	       Training etc
	
	
	
	633 
	
	
	1,754 
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	2,190 
	
	
	3,067 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Development (courses)
	
	
	
	1,168 
	
	
	893 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	English Orienteering Council
	
	
	
	1,040 
	
	
	696 

	Competitions
	
	
	
	
	615 
	
	
	361 

	Officers' expenses (note 6)
	
	
	
	316 
	
	
	230 

	Subscriptions paid (note 7)
	
	
	
	10 
	
	
	-  

	Equipment
	
	
	
	
	-  
	
	
	142 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	TOTAL EXPENDITURE 
	
	
	
	5,339 
	
	
	5,389 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	DEFICIT to general fund
	
	
	
	(509)
	
	
	(4,153)

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Net Assets @ 1 January
	
	
	
	10,406 
	
	
	14,559 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	TOTAL NET ASSETS @ 31 December
	
	
	9,897 
	
	
	10,406 


STATEMENT OF THE COMMITTEE'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR ACCOUNTS

The Committee is required to prepare accounts for each year which describe the financial transactions of the Association. The Committee is also responsible for ensuring that adequate financial records are kept, measures to minimise the risk of fraud are in place, and that appropriate accounting policies are adopted. Day to day financial management is delegated to the Honorary Treasurer.

I have prepared the above accounts (including attached notes) with reference to these responsibilities.

John Duffield (Chigwell & Epping Forest Orienteering Club), Honorary Treasurer

AUDITOR'S REPORT

As described above, the Committee is responsible for the preparation of accounts and the form of presentation of the information therein. My responsibility is only to form an opinion of those accounts.

I have examined the accounting records of the Association for the year ended 31 December 2012.

In my opinion the Income & Expenditure Statement, the Balance Sheet and the notes to the accounts fairly represent the deficit for the year then ended and the state of affairs at that date.

Nick Green (Guildford Orienteers), Honorary Auditor

NOTES TO THE ACCOUNTS

	1) Fixed Assets

	We own Premium Bonds numbered 153GY 253821 to 153GY 253920 inclusive.

	These are held in the name of the Treasurer on behalf of SEOA.

	

	2) Outstanding levies

	These have since been received in 2013.

	

	3) Subscriptions paid in advance

	This represents individual and club subscriptions for 2013 that were paid during 2012.

	

	4) Subscriptions

	Individual subscriptions were reintroduced in 2012.

	

	5) Ward Junior Home International

	SEOA put on the Ward Junior Home International in 2012.  After income from the Home 

Nations of £7,420 and a grant of £450 from the O Foundation, the event made a modest surplus.

	

	

	

	6) Officers' expenses

	This covers the necessary expenses of committee members in attending 

SEOA and BOF meetings and discharging their duties.

	

	

	7) Subscriptions paid

	We remain a member of the London Green Belt Council.


APPENDIX C

SEOA ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING



June 2013 

Report of the Junior Training Officer

It’s always difficult to sum up a year  - has it been good or bad?

Over the past two years I have expressed concern about the numbers of juniors in the south east and in particular the number who wish to develop their orienteering and are prepared to forsake the parks of Sussex (or Hertfordshire or wherever) for something a little more challenging.

This year (2012-13) has shown a slight increase in the numbers who are showing that interest and not only from the usual clubs but we have additions from SAXONS and DFOK.

Naturally there are those who have left to go on to University and those who decide that training for orienteering is not for them and are content with participation. But all in all we managed to keep the numbers of members fairly stable in the year. 

Some of the additions have been made by lowering the standard a little and providing more coaching. It would seem that it used to be common for M/W12’s to compete at TD 4 now they are generally older than that. Therefore it is more important to us to invite juniors who are interested in developing.

Back to what we did.

As usual there were 8 in Region sessions ranging from Epping in the north to Ightham in the south (east?).

The squad had a very enjoyable and useful weekend away on Cannock Chase in October. Our thanks to Walton Chasers for all their help in obtaining permission and providing maps of some good quality Cannock Chase areas.

As usual the squad attended the Junior Interregional Championships (JIRC) this year hosted by EAOA and based at Sandringham. The lack of younger girls meant that we scored pretty low (9/12) so I guess the only way is up – although it won’t happen for a few years until the girls just joining the squad fill the gaps at W14 and W16. Hidden in that results we should not forget the fact that the boys came 3rd Region on Relay day and 5th on Individual day and should be congratulated for that.

Spirits remained high all weekend despite the incessant rain on Relay day which also gave the girls the chance to compete against the boys in Ad-hoc teams.

The squad also has the opportunity to take M/W16’s to a training weekend in the Lake District at the end of November organised by JROS (Junior Orienteering Squads) Unfortunately this time of year is getting difficult for juniors taking mocks and no M/W16 wished to travel.

As explained previously summer training camps are now largely organised by JROS and once again 3 juniors from South east will be attending. Alistair Masson (SO) will attend camps at Cairngorm and Stockholm. Beth Hanson (HH) will also travel to Stockholm and Sam Fielding (HH) will train at Deeside. One other junior was selected but cannot attend the Stockholm tour.

JROS is supported by grants from the ‘O’ Foundation and an anonymous donor; if anyone knows of other possible sources of funds please let me know.

In individual competition Alistair Masson produced consistent results throughout the year with 3rd places at both JK and British Championships.

We (South East) did better in Relays with Beth Hanson, Becky Young and Maria Pereverzina (HH) coming 2nd in the W18 relay at BOC, despite being only 17.

At JK they finished a creditable 10th in the Women’s Open. 

Also at the JK Relays, in the mens’ Intermediate relay a HH team finished 4th and an SO team finished 10th in the men’s Intermediate class..

We also had two Southern Champions, Beth and Angus Harrington (DFOK).

Becky, Beth, Alistair and Mark Purkis (HH) were selected to represent England in this years Interland International in Holland and Becky was also selected for the England Schools team that competed in the World schools Championships in Portugal. 

It is also pleasing to report that both Southdowns and Happy Herts have once again won through to the final of the Yvette Baker trophy.  

Let me end with my usual ‘thank-you’s. To SEOA who support everything we do – be it training, in Squad or on tours, and representative competition.

The squad could not also survive without the free support and the ‘taxi services’ of parents and coaches, so a big thank you to all of them and to the clubs who provide access to areas and maps, free of charge, in order to support all our ‘in Region’ training.

Keith Marsden

June 2013

APPENDIX D

SEOA Membership report June 2013 

The table shows the SEOA members for 2013 up to the end of May.

At the end of May 2012 the numbers were 52 juniors, 502 seniors and 253 families.

	2013
	 
	Senior
	Junior
	 
	Total

	BAOC
	 
	8
	0
	 
	8

	CHIG
	 
	47
	11
	 
	58

	DFOK
	 
	61
	9
	 
	70

	GO
	 
	50
	32
	 
	82

	HAVOC
	 
	7
	0
	 
	7

	HH
	 
	118
	56
	 
	174

	LOK
	 
	52
	12
	 
	64

	MDDXO
	 
	6
	0
	 
	6

	MV
	 
	61
	12
	 
	73

	RAFO
	 
	4
	0
	 
	4

	SAX
	 
	88
	30
	 
	118

	SLOW
	 
	203
	25
	 
	228

	SN
	 
	67
	28
	 
	95

	SO
	 
	220
	74
	 
	294

	 
	 
	 
	 
	 
	 

	TOTAL
	 
	992
	289
	 
	1281


APPENDIX E

FIXTURES REPORT FOR AGM 13th JUNE 2013
2012/2013 SEASON
A summary of events held and other activities is shown in the table below.   
	 
	 
	This year
	Last year

	BOC
	A
	1
	 

	BRC
	A
	1
	 

	BTOC
	 
	1
	 

	National - S Champs
	A
	1
	 

	Regional (inc Middle Dist)
	B
	6
	6

	CSC round
	B
	1
	1

	JHI Individual
	B
	1
	 

	JHI Relay
	B
	1
	 

	SNC
	B
	1
	 

	Urban inc.  CoL
	B
	3
	1

	Regional
	C
	2
	5

	SE Sprint Champs
	C
	1
	1

	SE Middle Champs
	C
	1
	2

	SE Night Champs
	C
	1
	1

	SE Relays
	C
	1
	1

	SE Score Champs
	B/C
	 
	1

	District
	C
	20
	13

	Urban & SEOUL
	C
	4
	 

	Urban
	D
	2
	3

	Local
	D
	61
	63

	Frolic 
	C/D
	5
	4

	Park O
	D
	16
	21

	Sprint/Ultrasprint
	C/D
	1
	2

	CATI/CAT-O/Try-O
	D
	6
	13

	Short Race
	D
	 
	 

	Street O (incl night)
	D
	29
	20

	SENiLe / Night
	D
	2
	1

	KNC (inc Street O) / SONIC
	D
	21
	21

	ARC Summer Series
	D
	4
	24

	Local Evening/KNC
	D
	5
	15

	Score 
	C/D
	2
	2

	Night Score
	D
	1
	 

	Trail Challenge etc
	D
	7
	7

	Maize Maze
	D
	1
	 

	Junior/Schools
	D
	1
	1

	Total
	 
	211
	229

	OTHER REGISTERED ACTIVITIES
	 
	 
	 

	Training etc.
	 
	2
	 

	Other SE
	 
	 
	2

	Other BOF    #
	 
	 
	 

	 Total
	 
	2
	2


#    This includes other regions using SE

Figures are from start of August until end of July

Philip Gristwood    

SE Fixtures Secretary
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